March 31, 2009

In 2008 the temperature remained below freezing the entire month of March. By the end of the month there was still a good 18 inches of snow on the ground. We were well into April before we saw bare ground. March, 2009, is just about over. Most of the month has been sunny, with temperatures frequently in the 40s and 50s. All the snow in town is long gone. The first flowers of spring have already bloomed. Explain to me again why global warming is a bad thing.

My life is pretty routine this semester: supervising student teachers at the Mohawk school, teaching science education methods on campus, going to meetings and workshops that give new dimensions to the concept of “colossal waste of time,” trying to get outdoors as much as possible even though conditions this winter were not overly favorable for cross country skiing—Michele and I had only one truly wonderful skiing day this winter, at a state park noted for its beautiful cross country ski trails—generally succumbing to the February blues, which up here tend to last for about 8-12 weeks, and trying to make the most of my ever-expanding mid-life crisis and the subsequent letting go of all the grandiose plans that I had as a young adult and that I now know will never be realized. 

One welcome result of the mid-life crisis—let’s face it: that’s really a misnomer; it’s only a mid-life crisis if I live to be 106—is that I’ve started composing with a vigor and drive I haven’t felt in 25 years. For about the past 20 years or so I’d sort of lost my love of music, felt like it could no longer move me the way it did back when I was in my teens and early 20s, and maybe it still doesn’t touch me the same way that it used to, but my enjoyment of music is back; I whistle as I walk to work, and melody lines that I’m currently developing bounce around in my head continually as I walk the dog or putter around the house or sit stoically during another department meeting. Since December I’ve composed 4 new complete pieces (plus some short knock-off jingles that I composed on spec for television that didn’t get bought). I’ve got rough MP3 mock-ups of them posted on the web page if you’re interested: http://www2.potsdam.edu/simonega/Songs.html. My favorite song is called “Bittersuite.” I think it’s the best thing I’ve ever written, but so far no one else (except Michele?) has liked it that much. Many people have said that they liked this part or that part—it seems like everyone likes something different—but no one seems to like the entire piece. That’s not really unexpected, since the piece is more like a mini suite made up of several different song fragments than a single coherent whole. I think most people think: “Why don’t you make up your mind?” But I like it. Another song I like is called “Threnody,” but that song doesn’t really come across very well without the lyrics, so until I can convince some choir to give me a reading of it you’ll just have to take my work for it that it’s pretty good. Oh, and Corina’s high school jazz band is playing “Division Street Shuffle.” I very pleased about that. They’ve been working on it for a couple of weeks now, and I’m looking forward to hearing what they’ve been able to do with it.

I’m still feeling under-challenged at work. I’ve taught the same class for 6 years in a row now. I keep changing it every semester, trying to improve it, but it would be nice to have to have to think about something completely different for a change. I think that’s one reason why I’ve developed this sudden passion for composing—there are suddenly a totally different set of challenges, different problems and puzzles to solve. It’s such a joy when I finally work out a difficult transition or come up with a satisfying harmonization of a otherwise awkward melody line.

For a while it looked like I might be able to teach a geology class in the fall, but that fell through because of the budget crunch—there wasn’t any money available to pay for an adjunct to cover my education class for me. So I spend my days sleepwalking around campus: meeting with students, grading lesson plans, drinking an occasional cappuccino, stroking my beard thoughtfully and admiring the magnificent neo-soviet architecture that tortures the campus landscape. I’m thinking seriously of buying a beret. I’m not exactly sure why, but I think a beret probably makes some kind of appropriate statement. Image matters.

Let me give you an example of how the college works: the school of education recently got about $100,000 dollars from the government (an earmark, I’m told) to improve the quality of its math and science instruction. The dean sent out an email announcing this and asked for suggestions of how best to spend the money. Well, the assistant deans of the school of education and the college of arts and sciences got wind of this and basically just confiscated the money. They decided to put on a series of workshops to improve the quality of science classes that our elementary education students take, and appointed, usually against their will, SUNY Potsdam science and math professors, science and math education professors, and local elementary school teachers to a committee charged with developing and presenting the workshops. Supposedly, the elementary teachers will tell the science and math professors what our elementary education students need to learn in order to teach elementary math and science better. Then the education professors will tell the science and math professors how to teach all this new content—like addition and parts of the bean plant—recommended by the elementary teachers. 

There was a three-day workshop in the fall where the elementary teachers and education professors were supposed to tell the science and math professors everything they needed to change. Then during the fall the science and math professors would decide how to initiate all the changes and report back to us, the education professors and the elementary teachers, all the changes they plan to make in their programs in January, and then this summer we will collectively present a series of workshops to area elementary teachers explaining all the changes we are making in the science and math classes that our elementary education students take. Okay, pop quiz:

1) What are the chances that elementary teachers are going to feel comfortable telling science and math professors what to teach?

2) What are the chances that science and math professors are going to appreciate elementary teachers telling them what to teach?

3) What are the chances that college science and math professors are going to ask elementary education professors how to teach?

4) How much interest is there among the local elementary teachers in any changes we plan to make in the math and science classes that our education students take?

If you answered “Absolutely nil,” to all 4 questions you do NOT have what it takes to be an assistant dean. Sorry. We had three days in the fall, another day in January, and will have 3 more days this summer where resentful science and math professors, confused elementary teachers and embarrassed education professors will all sit around staring at their shoes and waiting for time to pass. To be a successful assistant dean, you need to be convinced that this is a good use of $100,000. 

Michele and I went down to see Julius in Ithaca the other day. We spent most of the day exploring the finger lakes region of the state—lots of vineyards and wineries—and did a little hiking in Watkins Glen state park, walking along the 100 foot tall cliffs rimming the canyon with a river gushing through below. I’m still amazed at the beauty of this state; there are so many different areas with scenery that is just breathtaking. Julius is doing well, but he has to work really hard to stay on top of his classes this semester; he’s taking a lot of physics classes. He’s playing rugby and soccer—he claims his shoulder is pretty much healed (we find this out after the fact)—but other than that he doesn’t have a lot of free time. Right now he’s trying to figure out what he’s going to do this summer. He’s applied for another government job but hasn’t heard anything yet.

Michele is no longer working as a parent advocate. Michele and YAP’s parting was very amicable; she just felt that she wasn’t having much of an impact and that it was time to move on to something else. So she’s got her feelers out now for something new, and taking an occasional substitute-teaching job. And she’s planning to put in some hours at the local food co-op to earn us some major discounts on wholesome organic food, much of it local. Yum.

In a completely unrelated discovery, it’s surprising how quickly the novelty of a new kitchen floor wears off. After 3 or 4 days you just stop admiring it, and start treating it as if it had been there for years. $1,500 for a new floor that entertains you for, say, 4 days: 4 times 24 hours in a day, minus the 8 hours per day you spend sleeping and the additional 8 hours per day you’re at work—that’s all time that you’re not admiring the new floor (unless you are goofing off at work or have really lame dreams)—brings you approximately 32 hours of enjoyment for your $1,500, which works out to $46.85½ per enjoyment hour. Now compare this to Netflix. Let’s say you’re fiscally conservative and get the unlimited one-movie-at-a-time plan for $8.95 a month. If you’re really conscientious about mailing the movies back right away you could probably see 8 or 9 movies in a month. Let’s say 8. At 1 hour and 45 minutes average per movie that equals 14 hours of entertainment for your $8.95, or $.64 per hour. So if you’re really serious about getting the most from your entertainment dollar you should probably spend it on Netflix rather than a new kitchen floor. That’s just basic math.

Corina is playing softball again. She started out playing lacrosse, which is hockey without ice, and she had a good shot at making the team, largely because of her attitude and natural athleticism and certainly not because of her knowledge of the game. But she realized that she missed softball too much to give it up, despite her misgivings about the coach, who tends to be very negative. But she asked the softball coach if she could still join the team, and he was delighted to have her back. She’s also appearing in the school play this weekend, a female cast version of the Odd Couple. She has a good part—it’s not one of the leads but it’s an important supporting role, and she has a lot of funny lines. Michele and I are planning to attend both shows.

Isaac spent part of his spring break in Chicago. He’s back in Bloomington now, but he’s planning to come up to Potsdam in May with Jackie. We haven’t seen him since before he left for Africa. There’s a good chance Julius will be able to come up here then, too. It will be great to have everyone together to start off the summer. Late May is a great time to be up here.
Athena lumbers on. At 14½ years old she’s starting to slow down a bit, and her hearing comes and goes, mostly goes, but she’s still in pretty good shape and does a great job keeping the squirrels off our porch for us. What a trooper. 

So those are the headlines from Potsdam. I hope your spring is beautiful and that you make the most of another season of rebirth and fresh starts.

Best wishes,

Glenn

